STATE OF ALASKA INVITATION TO BID (ITB)



CRUSHED AGGREGATE, MULTIPLE TYPES, TOK AREA, FEDERALLY FUNDED 2523N050 5/3/2023

STOCKPILE MULTIPLE TYPES OF CRUSHED AGGREGATE IN MULTIPLE LOCATIONS IN THE TOK AREA.

IMPORTANT NOTICE: If you received this solicitation from the State's "Online Public Notice" web site, you must register with the Procurement Officer listed on this document to receive notification of subsequent amendments. Failure to contact the Procurement Officer may result in the rejection of your offer.

BIDDER'S NOTICE:

Contracts for purchases resulting from this bid will be made utilizing Federal Funds. As such, and per AS 36.30.890, no State of Alaska Bidder or Product Preferences may apply.

Sec. 36.30.890. Federal Assistance

If a procurement involves the expenditure of federal funds or federal assistance and there is a conflict between a provision of this chapter or a regulation adopted under a provision of this chapter and a federal statute, regulation, policy, or requirement, the federal statute, regulation, policy, or requirement shall prevail.

2 AAC 12.730. Federal Assistance

If a procurement involves the expenditure or federal funds or requires federal assistance and there is a conflict between a provision of this chapter and federal statute, regulation, policy, or requirement, the procurement officer shall comply with the federal statute, regulation, policy, or requirement. Authority: AS 36.30.040; AS 36.30.890

fin MA		*DOES YOUR BUSINESS QU ALASKA BIDDER'S PREFERE	
Eric Johnson	COMPANY SUBMITTING BID	[] YES	[] NO
Procurement Officer			
		*DOES YOUR BUSINESS QU	
	AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE	ALASKA VETERAN PREFERE [] YES	[] NO
Phone: (907) 451-5102		*SEE ITB FOR EXPLANATIO	N OF CRITERIA
TDD: (907) 451-2363 FAX: (907) 451-2313	PRINTED NAME	TO QUAL	IFY
Email: eric.johnson@alaska.gov			
	DATE	TELEPHONE N	UMBER
ALASKA BUSINESS LICENSE NUMBER	FEDERAL TAX ID NUMBER	E-MAIL ADD	PRESS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION 1.	INTRODUCTION & INSTRUCTIONS	4
SEC. 1.01	PURPOSE OF THE ITB	4
SEC. 1.02	DEADLINE FOR RECEIPT OF BIDS	4
SEC. 1.03	PRIOR EXPERIENCE	
SEC. 1.04	INVITATION TO BID (ITB) REVIEW	4
SEC. 1.05	QUESTIONS PRIOR TO DEADLINE FOR RECEIPT OF BIDS	4
SEC. 1.06	SITE INSPECTION	4
SEC. 1.07	SUBMITTING BIDS	4
SEC. 1.08	BID FORMS	
SEC. 1.09	PRICES	6
SEC. 1.10	ASSISTANCE TO BIDDERS WITH A DISABILITY	
SEC. 1.11	AMENDMENTS TO BIDS	
SEC. 1.12	AMENDMENTS TO THE ITB	
SEC. 1.13	ITB SCHEDULE	
SEC. 1.14	ALTERNATE BIDS	
SEC. 1.15	SUPPORTING INFORMATION	
SEC. 1.16	FIRM, UNQUALIFIED, AND UNCONDITIONAL OFFER	
	CONTRACT INFORMATION	
SEC. 2.01	CONTRACT TERM	
SEC. 2.02	CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION	
SEC. 2.03	CONTRACT FUNDING	
SEC. 2.04	CONTRACT EXTENSION	
SEC. 2.05	CONTRACT CHANGES – UNANTICIPATED AMENDMENTS	
SEC. 2.06	SUBCONTRACTORS	
SEC. 2.07	JOINT VENTURES	
SEC. 2.08	CONTRACT PERFORMANCE LOCATION	
SEC. 2.09	RIGHT TO INSPECT PLACE OF BUSINESS	
SEC. 2.10	SCOPE OF WORK AND SPECIFICATIONS	
SEC. 2.11	F.O.B. POINT SHIPPING DAMAGE	
SEC. 2.12	SHIPPING DAMAGE DELIVERY TIME	
SEC. 2.13	INSPECTION & MODIFICATION - REIMBURSEMENT FOR UNACCEPTABLE DELIVERABLES	
SEC. 2.14 SEC. 2.15	CONTINUING OBLIGATION OF CONTRACTOR	
	ESTIMATED QUANTITIES	
SEC. 2.10 SEC. 2.17		
SEC. 2.17 SEC. 2.18		
SEC. 2.10 SEC. 2.19	BID BOND – PERFORMANCE BOND – SURETY DEPOSIT	
SECTION 3.	CONTRACT INVOICING AND PAYMENTS	
SEC. 3.01	BILLING INSTRUCTIONS	
SEC. 3.02	PAYMENT FOR STATE PURCHASES	
SEC. 3.02 SEC. 3.03	PROMPT PAYMENT FOR STATE PURCHASES	
SEC. 3.04	THIRD-PARTY FINANCING AGREEMENTS NOT ALLOWED	
SECTION 4.	EVALUATION AND CONTRACTOR SELECTION	
SEC. 4.01	EVALUATION OF BIDS	
SEC. 4.02	EXTENSION OF PRICES	
SEC. 4.03	METHOD OF AWARD	
Sec. 4.04	CONTRACTOR SELECTION PROCESS	.13

SEC. 4.05	NOTICE OF INTENT TO AWARD	13
SECTION 5.	GENERAL PROCESS AND LEGAL INFORMATION	14
SEC. 5.01	ALASKA BUSINESS LICENSE AND OTHER REQUIRED LICENSES	14
SEC. 5.02	AUTHORITY	14
SEC. 5.03	COMPLIANCE	15
SEC. 5.04	SUITABLE MATERIALS, ETC	15
SEC. 5.05	SPECIFICATIONS	15
SEC. 5.06	CONTRACTOR SITE INSPECTION	15
SEC. 5.07	ORDER DOCUMENTS	15
SEC. 5.08	HUMAN TRAFFICKING	15
Sec. 5.09	RIGHT OF REJECTION	
SEC. 5.10	STATE NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR PREPARATION COSTS	16
SEC. 5.11	DISCLOSURE OF BID CONTENTS	
SEC. 5.12	ASSIGNMENTS	
SEC. 5.13	FORCE MAJEURE (IMPOSSIBILITY TO PERFORM)	
SEC. 5.14	DEFAULT	17
SEC. 5.15	DISPUTES	17
SEC. 5.16	SEVERABILITY	17
SEC. 5.17	CONTRACT CANCELLATION	
SEC. 5.18	GOVERNING LAW; FORUM SELECTION	
SEC. 5.19	SOLICITATION ADVERTISING	17
SEC. 5.20	QUALIFIED BIDDERS	
SEC. 5.21	FEDERALLY IMPOSED TARIFFS	
SEC. 5.22	PROTEST	-
SECTION 6.	ATTACHMENTS	20
SEC. 6.01	Аттаснментя	20

SECTION 1. INTRODUCTION & INSTRUCTIONS

SEC. 1.01 PURPOSE OF THE ITB

The Department of Transportation & Public Facilities, Maintenance & Operations (M & O), is soliciting bids to provide multiple types of Crushed Aggregate

SEC. 1.02 DEADLINE FOR RECEIPT OF BIDS

Bids must be received no later than 10:00 AM Alaska Time on May 24thth, 2023 at which time they will be publicly opened. Late bids or amendments will be disqualified and not opened or accepted for evaluation.

SEC. 1.03 PRIOR EXPERIENCE

No specific minimums have been set for this ITB.

SEC. 1.04 INVITATION TO BID (ITB) REVIEW

Bidders shall carefully review this ITB for defects and questionable or objectionable material. Comments concerning defects and questionable or objectionable material in the ITB should be made in writing and received by the procurement officer at least ten days before the bid opening date. This will allow time for an amendment to be issued if one is required. It will also help prevent the opening of a defective bid, upon which award cannot be made, and the resultant exposure of bidders' prices.

SEC. 1.05 QUESTIONS PRIOR TO DEADLINE FOR RECEIPT OF BIDS

All questions must be in writing and directed to the procurement officer. The interested party must confirm telephone conversations in writing. Two types of questions generally arise. One may be answered by directing the questioner to a specific section of the ITB. These questions may be answered over the telephone. Other questions may be more complex and may require a written amendment to the ITB. The procurement officer will make that decision.

SEC. 1.06 SITE INSPECTION

Potential bidders are encouraged to visit the work site so that they can see the conditions under which the work described in this ITB will be performed. The bidder's failure to visit the work site will in no way relieve the bidder of the responsibility of performing the work in strict compliance with the true intent and meaning of the terms, conditions and specifications of this ITB. The site may be inspected by contacting Henry Cole at (907) 451-2223.

This contact person is only empowered to allow potential bidders to view the work site. The contact person cannot and will not answer potential bidder questions regarding the work to be performed under this ITB or the terms, conditions and specifications of this ITB. Any questions potential bidders have must be directed to the procurement officer as required in Section 1.04.

SEC. 1.07 SUBMITTING BIDS

If you are submitting a response through IRIS Vendor Self-Service (VSS), you may ignore the following return instructions.

Bidders may submit one hard copy of their bid, in writing, to the procurement officer in a sealed package. The sealed bid package must be addressed as follows:

Department of Transportation & Public Facilities Attention: Eric Johnson Invitation to Bid (ITB) Number: 2523N050

ITB Title: Crushed Aggregate, Multiple Types, Tok Area, Federally Funded Department of Transportation & Public Facilities 2301 Peger Road Fairbanks, AK 99709

If using a <u>delivery service</u>, please use the following address:

Department of Transportation & Public Facilities 2301 Peger Road Fairbanks, AK 99709

If submitting a bid via email, the bid may be emailed to <u>dotnrprocurement@alaska.gov</u> and must contain the ITB number in the subject line of the email. The **maximum** size of a single email (including all text and attachments) that can be received by the state is **20mb (megabytes)**. If the email containing the bid exceeds this size, the bid must be sent in multiple emails that are each less than 20 megabytes and each email must comply with the requirements described above.

Please note that email transmission is not instantaneous. Similar to sending a hard copy bid, if you are emailing your bid, the state recommends sending it enough ahead of time to ensure the email is delivered by the deadline for receipt of bid.

It is the bidder's responsibility to contact the issuing agency at **(907) 451-5102** to confirm that the bid has been received. The state is not responsible for unreadable, corrupt, or missing attachments.

SEC. 1.08 BID FORMS

Bidders shall use the front page of this ITB and any other forms identified in this ITB for submitting bids. All bids must be signed by an individual authorized to bind the bidder to the provisions of the ITB.

BIDDER'S CERTIFICATION

By signature on the bid, the bidder certifies that they comply with the following:

- A. the laws of the State of Alaska;
- B. the applicable portion of the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964;
- C. the Equal Employment Opportunity Act and the regulations issued thereunder by the state and federal government;
- D. the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 and the regulations issued thereunder by the state and federal government;
- E. all terms and conditions set out in this ITB;
- F. the price(s) submitted was arrived at independently arrived and without collusion, under penalty of perjury; and

G. that the bid will remain open and valid for at least 90 days.

If any bidder fails to comply with [a] through [g] of this paragraph, the state reserves the right to disregard the bid, terminate the contract, or consider the contractor in default.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Each bid shall include a statement indicating whether or not the company or any individuals working on the contract has a possible conflict of interest (e.g., currently employed by the State of Alaska or formerly employed by the State of Alaska within the past two years) and, if so, the nature of that conflict. The procurement officer reserves the right to **consider a bid non-responsive and reject it** or cancel the award if any interest disclosed from any source could either give the appearance of a conflict or cause speculation as to the objectivity of the contract to be performed by the bidder.

SEC. 1.09 PRICES

The bidder shall state prices in the units of issue on this ITB. Prices quoted in bids must be exclusive of federal, state, and local taxes. If the bidder believes that certain taxes are payable by the state, the bidder may list such taxes separately, directly below the bid price for the affected item.

SEC. 1.10 ASSISTANCE TO BIDDERS WITH A DISABILITY

Bidders with a disability may receive accommodation regarding the means of communicating this ITB or participating in the procurement process. For more information, contact the procurement officer no later than ten days prior to the deadline for receipt of bids.

SEC. 1.11 AMENDMENTS TO BIDS

Amendments to or withdrawals of bids will only be allowed if acceptable requests are received prior to the deadline that is set for receipt of bids, in accordance with 2 AAC 12.140. No amendments or withdrawals will be accepted after the deadline unless the delay is due to an error of the contracting agency, in accordance with 2 AAC 12.160.

SEC. 1.12 AMENDMENTS TO THE ITB

If an amendment is issued, it will be provided to all who were notified of the ITB and to those who have registered with the procurement officer after receiving the ITB from the State of Alaska Online Public Notice website.

SEC. 1.13 ITB SCHEDULE

The ITB schedule set out herein represents the State of Alaska's best estimate of the schedule that will be followed. If a component of this schedule, such as the deadline for receipt of bids, is delayed, the rest of the schedule may be shifted accordingly. All times are Alaska Time.

ACTIVITY	DATE
Issue Date / ITB Released	5/3/2023
Deadline for Receipt of Bids / Bid Due Date	5/24/2023
Bid Evaluations Complete	5/25/2023
Notice of Intent to Award	5/25/2023
Contract Issued	6/6/2023

This ITB does not, by itself, obligate the state. The state's obligation will commence when the contract is approved by the Commissioner of the Department of Transportation & Public Facilities, or the Commissioner's designee. Upon written notice to the contractor, the state may set a different starting date for the contract. The state will not be responsible for any work done by the contractor, even work done in good faith, if it occurs prior to the contract start date set by the state.

SEC. 1.14 ALTERNATE BIDS

Bidders may only submit one bid for evaluation. In accordance with 2 AAC 12.830 alternate bids (bids that offer something different than what is asked for) will be rejected.

SEC. 1.15 SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Bidders shall submit all required technical, specification, and other supporting information with their bid, so that a detailed analysis and determination can be made by the procurement officer that the product offered meets the ITB specifications and that other requirements of the ITB have been met. However, provided a bid meets the requirements for a definite, firm, unqualified, and unconditional offer, the state reserves the right to request supplemental information from the bidder, after the bids have been opened, to ensure that the products or services offered completely meet the ITB requirements. The requirement for such supplemental information will be at the reasonable discretion of the state and may include the requirement that a bidder will provide a sample product(s) so that the state can make a first-hand examination and determination.

A bidder's failure to provide this supplemental information or the product sample(s), within the time set by the state, will cause the state to consider the offer non-responsive and reject the bid.

SEC. 1.16 FIRM, UNQUALIFIED, AND UNCONDITIONAL OFFER

Bidders must provide enough information with their bid to constitute a definite, firm, unqualified and unconditional offer. To be responsive a bid must constitute a definite, firm, unqualified and unconditional offer to meet all the material terms of the ITB. Material terms are those that could affect the price, quantity, quality, or delivery. Also included as material terms are those which are clearly identified in the ITB and which, for reasons of policy, must be complied with at risk of bid rejection for non-responsiveness.

SECTION 2. CONTRACT INFORMATION

SEC. 2.01 CONTRACT TERM

The length of the contract will be from the date of award, approximately **June 6th, 2023**, until completion dates of 9/30/2023.

SEC. 2.02 CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

The administration of this contract is the responsibility of the procurement officer or person appointed by the Department of **Transportation & Public Facilities**, Division of Maintenance & Operations (M & O)

SEC. 2.03 CONTRACT FUNDING

Payment for the contract is subject to funds already appropriated and identified.

SEC. 2.04 CONTRACT EXTENSION

Unless otherwise provided in this ITB, the state and the successful bidder/contractor agree: (1) that any extension of the contract excluding any exercised renewal options, will be considered as a month-to-month extension, and all other terms and conditions shall remain in full force and effect and (2) the procurement officer will provide written notice to the contractor of the intent to cancel the month-to-month extension at least thirty (30) days before the date of cancellation. A month-to-month extension may only be executed by the procurement officer via a written contract amendment.

SEC. 2.05 CONTRACT CHANGES – UNANTICIPATED AMENDMENTS

During the course of this contract, the contractor may be required to perform additional work. That work will be within the general scope of the initial contract. When additional work is required, the state will provide the contractor a written description of the additional work and request the contractor to submit a firm time schedule for accomplishing the additional work and a firm price for the additional work. Cost and pricing data must be provided to justify the cost of such amendments per AS 36.30.400.

The contractor will not commence additional work until the procurement officer has secured required state approvals necessary for the amendment and issued a written contract amendment.

SEC. 2.06 SUBCONTRACTORS

Subcontractors will not be allowed.

SEC. 2.07 JOINT VENTURES

Joint ventures will not be allowed.

SEC. 2.08 CONTRACT PERFORMANCE LOCATION

The state **WILL NOT** provide workspace for the contractor. The contractor must provide its own workspace.

By signature on their bid, the bidder certifies that all services provided under this contract by the contractor and all subcontractors shall be performed in the United States.

If the bidder cannot certify that all work will be performed in the United States, the bidder must contact the procurement officer in writing to request a waiver at least 10 days prior to the deadline for receipt of bids.

The request must include a detailed description of the portion of work that will be performed outside the United States, where, by whom, and the reason the waiver is necessary.

Failure to comply with these requirements may cause the state to reject the bid as non-responsive, or cancel the contract.

SEC. 2.09 RIGHT TO INSPECT PLACE OF BUSINESS

At reasonable times, the state may inspect those areas of the contractor's place of business that are related to the performance of a contract. If the state makes such an inspection, the contractor must provide reasonable assistance.

SEC. 2.10 SCOPE OF WORK AND SPECIFICATIONS

See Attachment 1 for Scope of Work.

SEC. 2.11 F.O.B. POINT

The F.O.B. point for this ITB will be multiple locations in the Tok area. All freight charges must be included in unit price, no additional freight charges shall be accepted.

SEC. 2.12 SHIPPING DAMAGE

The state will not accept or pay for damaged goods. The contractor must file all claims against the carrier(s) for damages incurred to items in transit from the point of origin to the ultimate destination. The state will provide the contractor with written notice when damaged goods are received. The state will deduct the cost of the damaged goods from the invoice prior to payment. The contractor must file all claims against the carrier(s) for reimbursement of the loss.

SEC. 2.13 DELIVERY TIME

Indicate, in the space provided on the Bid Schedule, the time required to make delivery after the receipt of an order. Failure to make an entry in the space provided will be construed as an offer to deliver by the required by dates. Bids that specify deliveries beyond the required by dates after the receipt of an order will be considered non-responsive and the bids will be rejected.

SEC. 2.14 INSPECTION & MODIFICATION - REIMBURSEMENT FOR UNACCEPTABLE DELIVERABLES

The contractor is responsible for proving all products or the completion of all work set out in the contract. All products or work is subject to inspection, evaluation, and approval by the state. The state may employ all reasonable means to ensure that the work is progressing and being performed in compliance with the contract. The state may instruct the contractor to make corrections or modifications if needed in order to accomplish the contract's intent. The contractor will not unreasonably withhold such changes.

Substantial failure of the contractor to perform the contract may cause the state to terminate the contract. In this event, the state may require the contractor to reimburse monies paid (based on the identified portion of unacceptable products or work received) and may seek associated damages.

SEC. 2.15 CONTINUING OBLIGATION OF CONTRACTOR

Notwithstanding the expiration date of a contract resulting from this ITB, the contractor is obligated to fulfill its responsibilities until warranty, guarantee, maintenance, and parts availability requirements have completely expired.

SEC. 2.16 ESTIMATED QUANTITIES

The quantities referenced in this ITB are an estimate of the of the state's initial purchase. The state expects to make this purchase approximately **June 6th, 2023.** The state does not guarantee any minimum or maximum purchase.

SEC. 2.17 INDEMNIFICATION

The contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless, and defend the contracting agency from and against any claim of, or liability for error, omission or negligent act of the contractor under this agreement. The contractor shall not be required to indemnify the contracting agency for a claim of, or liability for, the independent negligence of the contracting agency. If there is a claim of, or liability for, the joint negligent error or omission of the contractor and the independent negligence of the contracting agency, the indemnification and hold harmless obligation shall be apportioned on a comparative fault basis.

"Contractor" and "contracting agency", as used within this and the following article, include the employees, agents and other contractors who are directly responsible, respectively, to each. The term "independent negligence" is negligence other than in the contracting agency's selection, administration, monitoring, or controlling of the contractor and in approving or accepting the contractor's work.

SEC. 2.18 INSURANCE

Without limiting the contractor's indemnification, it is agreed that the contractor shall purchase at its own expense and maintain in force at all times during the performance of services under this agreement the following policies of insurance. Where specific limits are shown, it is understood that they shall be the minimum acceptable limits. If the contractor's policy contains higher limits, the state shall be entitled to coverage to the extent of such higher limits.

Certificates of Insurance must be furnished to the procurement officer prior to contract approval and must provide for a notice of cancellation, non-renewal, or material change of conditions in accordance with policy provisions. Failure to furnish satisfactory evidence of insurance or lapse of the policy is a material breach of this contract and shall be grounds for termination of the contractor's services. All insurance policies shall comply with and be issued by insurers licensed to transact the business of insurance under AS 21.

Proof of insurance is required for the following:

• <u>Workers' Compensation Insurance</u>: The contractor shall provide and maintain, for all employees engaged in work under this contract, coverage as required by AS 23.30.045, and; where applicable, any other

statutory obligations including but not limited to Federal U.S.L. & H. and Jones Act requirements. The policy must waive subrogation against the state.

- <u>Commercial General Liability Insurance</u>: covering all business premises and operations used by the contractor in the performance of services under this agreement with minimum coverage limits of \$300,000 combined single limit per occurrence.
- <u>Commercial Automobile Liability Insurance</u>: covering all vehicles used by the contractor in the performance of services under this agreement with minimum coverage limits of \$300,000 combined single limit per occurrence.

SEC. 2.19 BID BOND – PERFORMANCE BOND – SURETY DEPOSIT

BID GUARANTEE: Bids must be accompanied by a bid guarantee in the form of a Certified or Cashier's Check, or Bid Bond in the amount of \$5,000.00 made payable to the State of Alaska. The bid guarantee of each successful bidder will be retained until that bidder has furnished a satisfactory Performance Bond or Individual Surety. If the successful bidder fails to deliver the required Performance Bond or Individual Surety within the time required, the bid guarantee will be forfeited to the State of Alaska. The bid guarantee of each unsuccessful bidder will be returned as soon as practical after award has been made.

Bidders must submit their bid guarantee with their bid in order to be considered responsive.

Performance Bond

Bidders must obtain a letter of commitment for a performance bond from a bonding company and submit it with the bid. The amount of the performance bond must be equal to the entire dollar value of an bidder's offer, for the full term of the contract. If the contractor fails to satisfactorily perform the contract, the bonding company that provided the performance bond will be required to obtain timely performance of the contract. The actual performance bond must be obtained from the bonding company and provided to the state within 30-days of the date of award of the contract. A bidder's failure to provide the performance bond, within the required time, will cause the state to reject the bid or cancel the contract.

Surety Deposit

In lieu of a performance bond, an irrevocable letter of credit, or cash, may be substituted. The amount of the surety deposit must be The amount of the performance bond must be equal to the entire dollar value of an bidder's offer, for the full term of the contract. Substitution of a surety deposit must be approved by the Commissioner of the Department of Transportation & Public Facilities prior to its submittal. A bidder's failure to provide the surety deposit, within the required time, will cause the state to reject the bid.

SECTION 3. CONTRACT INVOICING AND PAYMENTS

SEC. 3.01 BILLING INSTRUCTIONS

All invoices produced by the contractor must contain the following information at a minimum:

- 1. Contract Award Number
- 2. Location
- 3. Quantity
- 4. Amount
- 5. Pay Item Number

Invoices must be billed to the ordering agency's address shown on the individual Purchase Order, Contract Award or Delivery Order. The state will make payment after it receives the goods or services and the invoice. Questions concerning payment must be addressed to the ordering agency.

SEC. 3.02 PAYMENT FOR STATE PURCHASES

Payment for agreements under \$500,000 for the undisputed purchase of goods or services provided to a state agency, will be made within 30 days of the receipt of a proper billing or the delivery of the goods or services to the location(s) specified in the agreement, whichever is later. A late payment is subject to 1.5% interest per month on the unpaid balance. Interest will not be paid if there is a dispute or if there is an agreement that establishes a lower interest rate or precludes the charging of interest.

Any single contract payments of \$1 million or higher must be accepted by the contractor via Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT).

SEC. 3.03 PROMPT PAYMENT FOR STATE PURCHASES

The state is eligible to receive a **5%** discount for all invoices paid within **15** business days from the date of receipt of the commodities or services and/or a correct invoice, whichever is later. The discount shall be taken on the full invoice amount. The state shall consider payment being made as either the date a printed warrant is issued or the date an electronic funds transfer (EFT) is initiated.

SEC. 3.04 THIRD-PARTY FINANCING AGREEMENTS NOT ALLOWED

Because of the additional administrative and accounting time required of the state when third party financing agreements are permitted, they will not be allowed under this contract.

SECTION 4. EVALUATION AND CONTRACTOR SELECTION

SEC. 4.01 EVALUATION OF BIDS

After bid opening, the procurement officer will evaluate the bids for responsiveness. Bids deemed non-responsive will be eliminated from further consideration. An evaluation may not be based on discrimination due the race, religion, color, national origin, sex, age, marital status, pregnancy, parenthood, disability, or political affiliation of the bidder.

SEC. 4.02 EXTENSION OF PRICES

In case of error in the extension of prices in the bid, the unit prices will govern;

SEC. 4.03 METHOD OF AWARD

Award will be made by lot to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder. There are Two (2) lots. In order to be considered responsive for a lot, bidders must bid on all items within that lot.

SEC. 4.04 CONTRACTOR SELECTION PROCESS

Once the contracts are established this selection process will be used. When the state needs security services the lowest priced contractor for that location will be contacted first. If, for any reason, the lowest contractor is not available to perform the needed service, the state will contact the next lowest priced contractor for that location. This process will continue until a contractor who can perform the service is located. The location of the contractor initially contacted will be determined by the starting location of the call-out. For instance, if a there was a need to transport a person from Anchorage to Fairbanks and then guard the person for two days in Fairbanks, the agency would contact Anchorage contractors, even though a substantial portion of the actual service would be performed in Fairbanks.

SEC. 4.05 NOTICE OF INTENT TO AWARD

After the responses to this ITB have been opened and evaluated, a tabulation of the bids will be prepared. This tabulation, called a Notice of Intent to Award, serves two purposes. It lists the name of each company or person that offered a bid and the price they bid. It also provides notice of the state's intent to award a contract(s) to the bidder(s) indicated. A copy of the Notice of Intent will be mailed to each company or person who responded to the ITB. Bidders identified as the apparent low responsive bidders are instructed not to proceed until a Purchase Order, Contract Award, Lease, or some other form of written notice is given by the procurement officer. A company or person who proceeds prior to receiving a Purchase Order, Contract Award, Lease, or some other form of written notice from the procurement officer does so without a contract and at their own risk.

SECTION 5. GENERAL PROCESS AND LEGAL INFORMATION

SEC. 5.01 ALASKA BUSINESS LICENSE AND OTHER REQUIRED LICENSES

Prior to the award of a contract, a bidder must hold a valid Alaska business license. However, in order to receive the Alaska Bidder Preference and other related preferences, such as the Alaska Veteran Preference and Alaskans with Disabilities Preference, a bidder must hold a valid Alaska business license prior to the deadline for receipt of bids. Bidders should contact the Department of Commerce, Community and Economic Development, Division of Corporations, Business, and Professional Licensing, PO Box 110806, Juneau, Alaska 99811-0806, for information on these licenses. Acceptable evidence that the bidder possesses a valid Alaska business license may consist of any one of the following:

- copy of an Alaska business license;
- certification on the bid that the bidder has a valid Alaska business license and has included the license number in the bid;
- a canceled check for the Alaska business license fee;
- a copy of the Alaska business license application with a receipt stamp from the state's occupational licensing office; or
- a sworn and notarized statement that the bidder has applied and paid for the Alaska business license.

You are not required to hold a valid Alaska business license at the time bids are opened if you possess one of the following licenses and are offering services or supplies under that specific line of business:

- fisheries business licenses issued by Alaska Department of Revenue or Alaska Department of Fish and Game,
- liquor licenses issued by Alaska Department of Revenue for alcohol sales only,
- insurance licenses issued by Alaska Department of Commerce, Community and Economic Development, Division of Insurance, or
- Mining licenses issued by Alaska Department of Revenue.

Prior to the deadline for receipt of bids, all bidders must hold any other necessary applicable professional licenses required by Alaska Statute.

SEC. 5.02 AUTHORITY

This ITB is written in accordance with AS 36.30 and 2 AAC 12.

This procurement is being processed and administered under the DOT & PF delegation of procurement authority in accordance with AS 36.30.270, COB # 03-006, and is a commodity code assigned to DOT & PF by the Department of Administration, Office of Procurement and Property Management for procurement action.

SEC. 5.03 COMPLIANCE

In the performance of a contract that results from this ITB, the contractor must comply with all applicable federal, state, and borough regulations, codes, and laws; be liable for all required insurance, licenses, permits and bonds; and pay all applicable federal, state, and borough taxes.

SEC. 5.04 SUITABLE MATERIALS, ETC.

Unless otherwise specified in this ITB, all materials, supplies or equipment offered by a bidder shall be new, unused, and of the latest edition, version, model or crop and of recent manufacture.

SEC. 5.05 SPECIFICATIONS

Unless otherwise specified in this ITB, product brand names or model numbers specified in this ITB are examples of the type and quality of product required, and are not statements of preference. If the specifications describing an item conflict with a brand name or model number describing the item, the specifications govern. Reference to brand name or number does not preclude an offer of a comparable or better product, if full specifications and descriptive literature are provided for the product. Failure to provide such specifications and descriptive literature may be cause for rejection of the offer.

SEC. 5.06 CONTRACTOR SITE INSPECTION

The state may conduct on-site visits to evaluate the bidder's capacity to perform the contract. A bidder must agree, at risk of being found non-responsive and having its bid rejected, to provide the state reasonable access to relevant portions of its work sites. Individuals designated by the procurement officer at the state's expense will make site inspection.

SEC. 5.07 ORDER DOCUMENTS

Except as specifically allowed under this ITB, an ordering agency will not sign any vendor contract. The state is not bound by a vendor contract signed by a person who is not specifically authorized to sign for the state under this ITB. Unless otherwise specified in this ITB, the State of Alaska Purchase Order, Contract Award and Delivery Order are the only order documents that may be used to place orders against the contract(s) resulting from this ITB.

SEC. 5.08 HUMAN TRAFFICKING

By signature on their bid, the bidder certifies that the bidder is not established and headquartered or incorporated and headquartered in a country recognized as Tier 3 in the most recent United States Department of State's Trafficking in Persons Report.

The most recent United States Department of State's Trafficking in Persons Report can be found at the following website: http://www.state.gov/j/tip/

Failure to comply with this requirement will cause the state to reject the bid as non-responsive, or cancel the contract.

SEC. 5.09 RIGHT OF REJECTION

Bidders must comply with all of the terms of the ITB, the State Procurement Code (AS 36.30), and all applicable local, state, and federal laws, codes, and regulations. The procurement officer may reject any bid that does not comply with all of the material and substantial terms, conditions, and performance requirements of the ITB.

Bidders may not qualify the bid nor restrict the rights of the state. If a bidder does so, the procurement officer may determine the bid to be a non-responsive counter-offer and the bid may be rejected. Minor informalities that:

- do not affect responsiveness;
- are merely a matter of form or format;
- do not change the relative standing or otherwise prejudice other offers;
- do not change the meaning or scope of the RFP;
- are trivial, negligible, or immaterial in nature;
- do not reflect a material change in the work; or
- do not constitute a substantial reservation against a requirement or provision;

may be waived by the procurement officer.

The state reserves the right to refrain from making an award if it determines that to be in its best interest. A bid from a debarred or suspended bidder shall be rejected.

SEC. 5.10 STATE NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR PREPARATION COSTS

The state will not pay any cost associated with the preparation, submittal, presentation, or evaluation of any bid.

SEC. 5.11 DISCLOSURE OF BID CONTENTS

All bid prices become public information at the bid opening. After the deadline for receipt of bids, all other bid material submitted become the property of the State of Alaska and may be returned only at the state's option. AS 40.25.110 requires public records to be open to reasonable inspection. All other bid information will be held in confidence during the evaluation process and prior to the time a Notice of Intent to Award is issued. Thereafter, bids will become public information.

Trade secrets and other proprietary data contained in bids may be held confidential if the bidder requests, in writing, that the procurement officer does so, and if the procurement officer agrees, in writing, to do so. The bidder's request must be included with the bid, must clearly identify the information they wish to be held confidential, and include a statement that sets out the reasons for confidentiality. Unless the procurement officer agrees in writing to hold the requested information confidential, that information will also become public after the Notice of Intent to Award is issued.

SEC. 5.12 ASSIGNMENTS

Per 2 AAC 12.480, the contractor may not transfer or assign any portion of the contract without prior written approval from the procurement officer. Bids that are conditioned upon the state's approval of an assignment will be rejected as non-responsive.

SEC. 5.13 FORCE MAJEURE (IMPOSSIBILITY TO PERFORM)

The parties to a contract resulting from this ITB are not liable for the consequences of any failure to perform, or default in performing, any of its obligations under the contract, if that failure or default is caused by any unforeseeable Force Majeure, beyond the control of, and without the fault or negligence of, the respective party.

For the purposes of this ITB, Force Majeure will mean war (whether declared or not); revolution; invasion; insurrection; riot; civil commotion; sabotage; military or usurped power; lightning; explosion; fire; storm; drought; flood; earthquake; epidemic; quarantine; strikes; acts or restraints of governmental authorities affecting the project or directly or indirectly prohibiting or restricting the furnishing or use of materials or labor required; inability to secure materials, machinery, equipment or labor because of priority, allocation or other regulations of any governmental authorities.

SEC. 5.14 DEFAULT

In case of default by the contractor, for any reason whatsoever, the state may procurement the goods or services from another source and hold the contractor responsible for any resulting excess cost and may seek other remedies under law or equity.

SEC. 5.15 DISPUTES

If the contractor has a claim arising in connection with the contract that it cannot resolve with the state by mutual agreement, it shall pursue the claim, if at all, in accordance with the provisions of AS 36.30.620 – AS 36.30.632.

SEC. 5.16 SEVERABILITY

If any provision of the contract or agreement is found to be invalid or declared by a court to be illegal or in conflict with any law, the validity of the remaining terms and provisions will not be affected; and, the rights and obligations of the parties will be construed and enforced as if the contract did not contain the particular provision held to be invalid.

SEC. 5.17 CONTRACT CANCELLATION

The state reserves the right to cancel the contract at its convenience upon Thirty (30) calendar days written notice to the contractor. The state is only liable for payment in accordance with the payment provisions of this contract for supplies or services provide before the effective date termination.

SEC. 5.18 GOVERNING LAW; FORUM SELECTION

A contract resulting from this ITB is governed by the laws of the State of Alaska. To the extent not otherwise governed by Section 5.15 of this ITB, any claim concerning the contract shall be brought only in the Superior Court of the State of Alaska and not elsewhere.

SEC. 5.19 SOLICITATION ADVERTISING

Public notice has been provided in accordance with 2 AAC 12.220.

SEC. 5.20 QUALIFIED BIDDERS

Per 2 AAC 12.875, unless provided for otherwise in the ITB, to qualify as a bidder for award of a contract issued under AS 36.30, the bidder must:

- 1) Add value in the contract by actually performing, controlling, managing, or supervising the services to be provided; or
- 2) Be in the business of selling and have actually sold on a regular basis the supplies that are the subject of the ITB.

If the bidder leases services or supplies or acts as a broker or agency in providing the services or supplies in order to meet these requirements, the procurement officer may not accept the bidder as a qualified bidder under AS 36.30.

SEC. 5.21 FEDERALLY IMPOSED TARIFFS

Changes in price (increase or decrease) resulting directly from a new or updated federal tariff, excise tax, or duty, imposed after contract award may be adjusted during the contract period or before delivery into the United States via contract amendment.

- Notification of Changes: The contractor must promptly notify the procurement officer in writing of any new, increased, or decreased federal excise tax or duty that may result in either an increase or decrease in the contact price and shall take appropriate action as directed by the procurement officer.
- After-imposed or Increased Taxes and Duties: Any federal excise tax or duty for goods or services covered by this contract that was exempted or excluded on the contract award date but later imposed on the contractor during the contract period, as the result of legislative, judicial, or administrative action may result in a price increase provided:
 - a) The tax or duty takes effect after the contract award date and isn't otherwise addressed by the contract;
 - b) The contractor warrants, in writing, that no amount of the newly imposed federal excise tax or duty or rate increase was included in the contract price, as a contingency or otherwise.
- After-relieved or Decreased Taxes and Duties: The contract price shall be decreased by the amount of any decrease in federal excise tax or duty for goods or services under the contract, except social security or other employment <u>taxes</u>, that the contractor is required to pay or bear, or does not obtain a refund of, through the contractor's fault, negligence, or failure to follow instructions of the procurement officer.
- State's Ability to Make Changes: The state reserves the right to request verification of federal excise tax or duty amounts on goods or services covered by this contract and increase or decrease the contract price accordingly.
- **Price Change Threshold:** No adjustment shall be made in the contract price under this clause unless the amount of the adjustment exceeds \$250.

SEC. 5.22 PROTEST

AS 36.30.560 provides that an interested party may protest the content of the ITB.

An interested party is defined in 2 AAC 12.990(a) (7) as "an actual or prospective bidder or offeror whose economic interest might be affected substantially and directly by the issuance of a contract solicitation, the award of a contract, or the failure to award a contract."

If an interested party wishes to protest the content of a solicitation, the protest must be received, in writing, by the procurement officer at least ten days prior to the deadline for receipt of bids.

AS 36.30.560 also provides that an interested party may protest the award of a contract or the proposed award of a contract.

If a bidder wishes to protest the award of a contract or the proposed award of a contract, the protest must be received, in writing, by the procurement officer within ten days after the date the Notice of Intent to Award the contract is issued.

A protester must have submitted a bid in order to have sufficient standing to protest the proposed award of a contract. Protests must include the following information:

- the name, address, and telephone number of the protester;
- the signature of the protester or the protester's representative;
- identification of the contracting agency and the solicitation or contract at issue;
- a detailed statement of the legal and factual grounds of the protest including copies of relevant documents; and the form of relief requested.

Protests filed by telex or telegram are not acceptable because they do not contain a signature. Fax copies containing a signature are acceptable.

The procurement officer will issue a written response to the protest. The response will set out the procurement officer's decision and contain the basis of the decision within the statutory time limit in AS 36.30.580. A copy of the decision will be furnished to the protester by certified mail, fax or another method that provides evidence of receipt.

All bidders will be notified of any protest. The review of protests, decisions of the procurement officer, appeals, and hearings, will be conducted in accordance with the State Procurement Code (AS 36.30), Article 8 "Legal and Contractual Remedies."

SECTION 6. ATTACHMENTS

SEC. 6.01 ATTACHMENTS

Attachments:

- 1) Special Provisions Scope of Work 19 Pages
- 2) Bid Schedule 2 pages
- 3) Inspection Report MS-62-1-012-5 10 Pages
- 4) Inspection Report MS-62-2-005-5(2) 10 Pages
- 5) Material Sale Contract MS-62-2-005-5(2) 19 Pages
- 6) Inspection Report MS-711-002-2 10 Pages
- 7) Material Sale Contract MS-711-002-2 15 Pages
- 8) Inspection Report MS-711-003-2 10 Pages
- 9) Material Sale Contract MS-711-003-2 16 Pages
- 10) Inspection Report MS 785-055-2 12 Pages
- 11) Material Sale Contract MS 785-055-2 15 Pages
- 12) Inspection Report MS 785-031-2 11 Pages
- 13) Material Sale Contract MS 785-031-2 15 Pages
- 14) Inspection Report MS 46-2-020-5 12 Pages
- 15) Material Sale Contract MS 46-2-020-5 19 Pages
- 16) Federal Aid Requirements 13 Pages

SECTION 101 DEFINITIONS AND TERMS

101-1.03 DEFINITIONS.

ENGINEER. The authorized representative of the Contracting Officer who is responsible for administrating the Contract shall be Henry Cole, or his designee; phone 907-451-2223 or email Henry.Cole@Alaska.gov. This project takes place in the Tok Maintenance and Operations District; the Superintendent of which is Sam Jennings; phone 907-883-5129, or email Sam.Jennings@Alaska.gov.

SECTION 104 SCOPE OF WORK

104-1.01 INTENT OF CONTRACT. The intent of the Contract is to provide for the production, transport and/or stockpiling of processed aggregate, as described herein. The site listed below is the location of the final stockpile only; this does not indicate the source or the quality of the material.

The Contractor is responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequence and procedures or construction, safety and quality control, and is responsible to perform and furnish the work in accordance with the Contract documents and any applicable Federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations and ordinances. In addition, the Contractor must acquire the material sources and all necessary permits, process and stockpile the required aggregate, and pay all associated fees and royalties. Proof of royalty payments shall be required prior to final payment under this Contract.

Material Site	Location	Quantity	Royalty	Completion
No.		(CY)		Date
62-1-012-5	Alaska Highway mile 1264*	7,500	N/A	6/30/2023
62-2-005-5	Alaska Highway mile 1309	2,500	\$0	7/10/2023
711-002-2	Delta Hanson Road	5,000	\$0	7/31/2023
711-003-2	Delta Jack Warren Road	5,000	\$0	8/15/2023

TABLE 104-1-1 (Lot 1)

The location and quantity required are in two lots as follows:

* This is a stockpile site only. Material shall be mined and processed elsewhere and hauled to this location.

TABLE 104-1-2 (Lot 2)

Material Site	Location	Quantity	Royalty	Completion
No.		(CY)		Date
785-055-2	Taylor Highway mile 57	5,000	\$0	7/31/2023
785-031-2	Taylor Highway mile 79	20,000	\$7 <i>,</i> 500	8/31/2023
46-2-020-5	Tok Cutoff Highway mile 120.5	5,000	\$0	9/30/2023

The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions not to contaminate the materials. Final gradations and quantity measurements for acceptance and payment will be taken at the final location of the completed stockpile.

All stockpiles shall be stacked so that they are easily accessible on all sides with heavy hauling equipment, and, if located in a State Material Site, situated so as not to impact future mining operations in the site.

Geotechnical reports for State material sites may be available from the Engineer. State material reports and geotechnical data are for informational purposes only, and may not accurately represent the conditions found onsite. Any information provided should not substitute for personal investigation, research and judgment of the bidders.

The bidder is expected to examine carefully the sites of the proposed work and all contract documents before submitting a bid. The submission of a bid shall be considered prima facie evidence that the bidder has made such examination and is satisfied as to the conditions to be encountered in performing the work and the requirements of the Contract.

SECTION 105 CONTROL OF WORK

105-1.01 AUTHORITY OF THE ENGINEER. The Engineer has immediate charge of the engineering details of the project and is responsible for Contract administration. The Engineer has authority to reject defective material and suspend work being performed improperly. The Engineer has authority to accept completed work, issue Directives, issue Interim Work Authorizations, issue Change Orders, and recommend Contract payments.

The Engineer will decide all questions about the quality and acceptability of the materials furnished and the work performed by the Contractor, the Contractor's rate of progress, Contract interpretation and all other questions relating to Contract performance.

The Engineer has authority to suspend work. If the suspension is to protect workers or the public from imminent harm, the Engineer may orally order the suspension of work. Following an oral order of suspension, the Engineer will promptly give written notice of suspension. In other circumstances, the Engineer will give the Contractor written notice of suspension before suspension of work. A notice of suspension will state the defects or reasons for a suspension, the corrective actions required to stop suspension, and the time allowed to complete corrective actions. If the Contractor fails to take the corrective action within the specified time, the Engineer may:

- 1. Suspend the work until it is corrected; and
- 2. Employ others to correct the condition and deduct the cost from the Contract amount.

The Engineer may, at reasonable times, inspect any part of the plant or place of business of the Contractor or any subcontractor that is related to Contract performance, including private or commercial plants, shops, offices, or other places of business.

The Engineer may audit all books and records related to performance of the Contract, whether kept by the Contractor or a subcontractor.

105-1.03 CONFORMITY WITH PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS. Work performed and materials furnished shall conform to the Specifications and approved Mining Plan and be within specified tolerances. When tolerances are not specified, the Engineer will determine the limits allowed in each case.

All work or material not conforming to the Specifications and approved Mining Plan is considered unacceptable unless the Engineer finds that reasonably acceptable work has been produced. In this event, the Engineer may allow non-conforming work or material to remain in place, but at a reduced price. The Engineer will document the basis of acceptance and payment by Change Order.

The failure of the Department to strictly enforce the Contract in one or more instances does not waive its right to do so in other or future instances.

If the Contractor fails to promptly correct, remove, or replace unacceptable or unauthorized work as ordered by the Engineer, the Engineer may employ others to remedy or remove and replace the work and will deduct the cost from the Contract payment.

105-1.05 COOPERATION BY CONTRACTOR. The Contractor shall give the work the constant attention necessary for its progress, and shall cooperate fully with the Engineer, Department staff, and other contractors in every way possible. Either the Contractor's Superintendent or an acting Superintendent with authority to represent and act for the Contractor shall be available within the proximity of the project whenever work is occurring. The Contractor shall employ, as its agent, a competent superintendent thoroughly experienced in the type of work being performed and capable of reading and thoroughly understanding the Plans and Specifications. The Contractor shall provide 24-hour contact information for the Superintendent. The Contractor shall ensure that the superintendent is available at all times to receive and execute Directives and other instructions from the Engineer, to supervise workers and to coordinate the work of subcontractors. The Contractor shall give the superintendent full authority to supply the resources required. The Contractor shall furnish superintendence regardless of the amount of work sublet.

105-1.12 LOAD RESTRICTIONS. The Contractor shall comply with all vehicle legal size and weight regulations of 17 AAC 25 and the Administrative Permit Manual, and shall obtain permits from the DOT&PF Division of Measurement Standards & Commercial Vehicle Enforcement before moving oversize or overweight equipment on a state highway.

SECTION 106 CONTROL OF MATERIAL

106-1.02 MATERIAL SOURCES.

- 1. <u>General.</u> The Contractor shall:
 - a. produce a sufficient quantity of materials meeting the specifications to complete the project;
 - b. as a subsidiary cost: clear and grub, strip, drill and blast, excavate, crush, sort, blend, screen, wash, stockpile, haul, and rehandle material as needed to produce and deliver the specified product;
 - c. determine the type of equipment and methods to be used;
 - d. expect variations in material quality within the deposits, and procure material only from acceptable portions of the deposit, regardless of source ownership; and
 - e. prevent erosion, sedimentation, and pollution within a materials source.

The Contractor agrees that:

- a. the costs to explore and develop material sources, including all production effort, are subsidiary to the cost of providing the specified material;
- b. the Engineer may order the Contractor to procure material only from certain portions of the source and may reject material from other portions of the source that does not conform to the specifications; and
- c. all material required may not be procurable from any one source and the Contractor may need to change between sources. That contingency is to be factored into the unit bid price for the Contract Item.
- 2. <u>Inspection and Acceptance.</u> The Contractor shall perform sampling and testing during materials processing and placement in accordance with its Process Control Plan (Subsection 106-1.03-1) and shall obtain acceptable material samples from locations designated within the source.

The Department will sample and test materials to determine the quality of the source, at its expense, as part of its Acceptance Testing (Subsection 106-1.03.2). The Department will reject materials when the samples do not meet specifications. The Department may reject a proposed materials site when samples do not meet specifications.

- 3. <u>Awareness Training.</u> The operator of the Contractor's sand and gravel surface mine or other similar materials source shall provide Site-Specific Hazard Awareness Training in compliance with 30 CFR 46.11 for all the Engineer's personnel before beginning operations. All other workers shall be given training in compliance with 30 CFR 46 before exposure to mine hazards. The training must be offered at each surface mine that will be used to supply processed aggregates. A qualified person must provide the training. The training shall be in accordance with the operator's written training plan approved by the Mine Safety and Health Administration, covering the following items:
 - a. Site-specific health and safety risks;
 - b. Recognition and avoidance of hazards;
 - c. Restricted areas;
 - d. Warning and evacuation signals;
 - e. Evacuation and emergency procedures;
 - f. Other special safety procedures; and
 - g. A site tour.

The Contractor shall require the Engineer's personnel to sign the Visitor's Log Book upon completion of the training to indicate that training was provided. Training is a subsidiary cost.

- 4. <u>Type of Sources.</u> The location(s) identified in Section 104-1.01 are to be the site of the finished stockpile only and do not specify the source or quality of the material to be produced. The Contractor shall supply the required material from one or more of the following types of sources:
 - a. <u>Department Furnished Material Sites</u>. The Contractor shall obtain approval from the Engineer prior to any construction activities. Existing stockpiles of material in State sites are not available to the Contractor without prior approval from the Engineer. All stockpiled aggregate including rejected material is property of the State and shall be handled or stockpiled as described in the Contractor's approved Mining Plan, unless directed otherwise by the Engineer. At no time does the Contractor have any ownership of material, including reject, produced under this Contract. The materials in this site are not available for any use other than required by this Contract, unless approved by the Engineer. The Contractor shall be

responsible for paying any mineral royalty due, as indicated in Section 104-1.01. Geotechnical information may be available, but should not be considered to be authoritative. All work and development in a Department-Furnished material site shall be in line with the Department's existing site-specific Mining Plan.

- b. <u>Contractor-Furnished Sources.</u> The Contractor is encouraged to use State furnished material sites or work within an approved Right of Way for both mining and for the final stockpile locations. The use of private sources for mining and stockpile storage will require the Contractor to make all necessary agreements (See Subsection 106-1.02.5). When the Contractor elects to use a material site not furnished by the Department, including State-owned land not under the Department's control, the Contractor shall:
 - 1) Acquire the necessary rights and permits to obtain material;
 - 2) Pay as subsidiary costs all related costs to obtain and use material from the source, including, but not limited to, permit fees, mineral royalties and associated hauling costs;
 - 3) Be solely responsible for the quality and quantity of material; and
 - 4) Obtain all necessary rights, permits and plan approvals before clearing or disturbing the ground in the material source. The Contractor shall certify in writing to the Engineer that all permits and clearances relating to the use of the material source have been obtained prior to any work in the material source.

No price adjustment or other compensation will be made for any costs, including increased length of haul, if the Contractor:

- 1) Chooses to change material sources for any reason;
- 2) Is unable to produce a sufficient quality or quantity of materials from Contractor-Furnished sources; or
- 3) Encounters unexpected, unforeseen or unusual conditions within a Contractor-Furnished source.
- 5. <u>Rights, Permits and Plan Approvals for Material Sources.</u> Before disturbing the site of a material source, the Contractor shall acquire, pay for and provide to the Engineer all necessary rights, permits, and plan approvals indicated in this Subsection and elsewhere in this Contract. For each material site, the Contractor shall:
 - a. All other sites: Submit for the Engineer's comment and approval, no fewer than 30 days prior to mobilization, a mining and reclamation plan (MRP). During development of each MRP, the Contractor shall consider future activities in the material site and shall maintain access to usable material. The MRP shall include:
 - Approval from the landowner (if a Contractor-Furnished source, see Subsection 106-1.02-4-b-2);
 - (2) A process control plan (see Subsection 106-1.03-1);
 - (3) Plan and cross-sectional views of the site (this includes both the mining and disposal areas);
 - (4) Applicable boundary lines, property lines and buffer zones;
 - (5) Areas and Depths to be developed (note, development of Department-Furnished sources shall be in accordance with the Department's Mining Plan for that site);

- (6) Locations of access roads, stripping, sorting, waste piles, crushing and plant sites, stockpile sites (including reject material), buffer zones, drainage features, erosion and pollution control features;
- (7) Condition the Contractor will leave the site in after the materials extraction is completed, including reseeding if necessary;
- (8) A Construction General Permit-compliant Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan, if required by Section 641; and
- (9) Other information as required by any and all attachments included with bid (ie BLM Mining Plan Review checklist, DOT MRP and/or any site-specific stipulations that may be included).
- b. If the material is to be stockpiled in a Contractor-Furnished site or otherwise on private property, the Contractor shall supply the following information in addition to the MRP:
 - (1) A notarized agreement with the property owner allowing the State full and unfettered access to the stockpile until 12/31/2024. The owner shall certify that they have the authority to sell mineral materials from the property, and shall acknowledge the Department's ownership of the stockpiled material;
 - (2) A property map of the material site identifying property boundaries, access routes and stockpile location.

106-1.03 TESTING AND ACCEPTANCE. Materials are subject to inspection and testing by the Department at any time before, during or after their incorporation into the stockpile. The Contractor shall remove and replace unacceptable material according to Subsection 105-1.03.

- 1. <u>Quality Control.</u> The Contractor is responsible for the quality of materials produced under this Contract. Quality Control is process control, and includes all activities needed to ensure that the product meets Contract specifications. Quality control work is subsidiary to the applicable pay items. The Contractor shall perform quality control as follows:
 - a. Develop and submit a Process Control plan as part of the MRP (Subsection 106-1.02-5), including testing and frequency, personnel qualifications, equipment descriptions and criteria for corrective actions.
 - b. Sample material during production and perform quality control testing, as needed, to ensure materials produced to Contract Specifications. Document all quality control testing and make the results available to the Engineer within three days of sampling.
 - c. Due to the nature of this work, it is recommended that the Contractor maintain an on-site materials lab and a WAQTC-certified technician to perform process control. If testing will be done off-site, material processing may need to be suspended pending receipt of results.
- 2. <u>Acceptance Testing.</u> The Department reserves the right to conduct its own testing of the acceptability of the materials. This testing will be performed at the Department's expense, and copies of the test results may be furnished to the Contractor upon request. The Engineer may elect, at his discretion, to retest materials that have failed the Department's acceptance testing.
- 3. <u>Minimum Testing Requirements.</u> Tests shall be performed at minimum according to Table 106-1 below. Failing test results not in substantial conformance may be the basis of the Engineer's rejection of the represented material, and no payment will be made for unacceptable material, as outlined in Subsection 105-1.03. The Contractor shall produce and test additional material until the Contract quantity has been fully accepted and completed. Failing test results shall not be a basis for any time extension or modification to Contract requirements.

TABLE 106-1

ltem	Test	Test Number	Specifications	Frequency (min.)
Crushed/	Process Control Gradation & Fracture, by	AASHTO T27/T11	Refer to 703	1/Source, 1/1,000 C.Y.
Stockpiled Aggregate	Contractor Acceptance, by Engineer	AASHTO T27/T11	Refer to 703	1/ Source, 1/10,000 C.Y.

SECTION 107 LEGAL RELATIONS AND RESPONSIBILITY TO PUBLIC

107-1.01 LAWS TO BE OBSERVED. The Contractor shall keep fully informed of, observe, and comply with all federal, state, and local laws, ordinances, and regulations, and all orders and decrees of bodies or tribunals having any jurisdiction or authority, that in any manner affect those engaged or employed on the work or which in any way affect the conduct of the work.

The Contractor and the Surety shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the State and its representatives against any claim or liability related to violations of any laws, regulations or decrees by the Contractor, the Contractor's agents, the Contractor's employees, a subcontractor at any tier, or a supplier or service provider.

The Contractor has the affirmative duty to keep informed of and comply with all laws. The Contractor is not entitled to and shall not rely on any Department employee's interpretation, whether oral or written, of any law, ordinance, or regulation.

The Contractor is responsible for conspicuously displaying required posters in an area readily accessible to workers.

- 1. For wholly state-funded projects, display all posters listed on the Department of Labor and Workforce Development website at http://www.labor.alaska.gov/lss/posters.htm.
- 2. On projects using federal funds, display posters required by law or funding agency including posters listed on the FHWA website http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/programadmin/contracts/poster.cfm.

107-1.02 PERMITS, LICENSES, AND TAXES. The terms, conditions, and stipulations in permits obtained either by the Department or by the Contractor are made a part of this Contract. Permits obtained by the Department for this project are attached to these Specifications as appendices. Contact names and phone numbers for permits obtained by the Department are shown on the individual permits.

The Department will:

- 1. Secure permits and licenses that the Department determines are required for the construction of the proposed project, and the use of mandatory sources, designated sources and designated material disposal areas for the proposed project; and
- 2. Modify Department-acquired permits during the performance of the Contract, if deemed necessary by the Engineer.

The Contractor shall:

- 1. Acquire any permits and licenses required to complete the project that are not acquired by the Department;
- 2. Provide qualified professionals to collect data or perform studies necessary to acquire permits for the use of sites not previously permitted;
- 3. Give all notices required for the prosecution of the work;
- 4. Abide by all permits and licenses whether acquired by the Department or by the Contractor;
- Notify the Engineer promptly if any activity cannot be performed as specified in the permits, and cease conducting the activity until permit modifications or any required additional permits are obtained;
- 6. Obtain modifications to permits acquired by the Contractor; SECTION 107 48 ALASKA 2020
- 7. Pay all charges, fees and taxes;
- 8. Provide proof of payment of all taxes before the Department makes final payment; and,
- 9. Provide the information necessary to comply with the Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation, Alaska Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (APDES) to discharge stormwater from the construction site. Requirements for this permit are given under Section 641, Erosion, Sediment, and Pollution Control.

The provisions of permits acquired by the Contractor, and of notices and information under this section does not shift or create responsibility for compliance with Federal or State law to the Department, or otherwise impose a duty for oversight or review. In addition, before using an area on or off project site not previously permitted for use by the Contract, the Contractor shall:

- 1. Contact all government agencies having possible or apparent permit authority over that area;
- 2. Obtain all required permits, clearances, and licenses from those agencies;
- 3. Obtain permission from any property owners or lessees with an interest in the property; and
- 4. Provide all of the following to the Engineer:\
 - a. All permits or clearances necessary to use the site for its intended purpose(s);
 - b. A written statement that all permits or clearances necessary have been obtained;
 - c. Written evidence that the Contractor has contacted all of the relevant agencies and that no additional permits are required on the part of the Contractor, including at a minimum the name of the agency and staff person contacted, the date contacted, and result of coordination; and
 - d. A plan that identifies how the site will be finally stabilized and protected.

The Engineer may reject a proposed site if the Contractor fails to provide any of the above information or to demonstrate that a proposed site can be finally stabilized to eliminate future adverse impacts on natural resources and the environment.

107-1.03 PATENTED DEVICES, MATERIALS AND PROCESSES. If the Contractor employs any design, device, material, or process covered by patent, trademark, or copyright, the Contractor shall obtain and provide the Engineer with a copy of a suitable legal agreement with the patentee or owner. The Contractor and the Surety shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the State and its representatives and any affected third party or political subdivision from any claim, cause of action, and damages for infringement arising from or relating to the Contractor's use of a patented design, device, material, process, trademark, or copyright.

107-1.06 SANITARY, HEALTH, AND SAFETY PROVISIONS. The Contractor shall provide and maintain neat and sanitary accommodations for employees that meet all federal, state and local requirements. The Contractor shall comply with federal, state, and local laws, rules, and regulations concerning construction safety and health standards, including U.S. Mine Safety and Health Administration rules when the project

includes pit or quarry operations. The Contractor shall not expose the public to, or require any workers to work under, conditions that are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous to health or safety. The Contractor is responsible for ensuring all workers are adequately protected. The Contractor shall have a safety and health management program that complies with AKOSH requirements, and includes:

- 1. A worksite hazard analysis;
- 2. A hazard prevention and control plan including personal protective equipment and safe work procedures required for specific tasks;
- 3. New employee training and periodic worker training regarding safety and health;
- 4. Regular safety meetings with written documentation of attendance, safety topics discussed, worker safety complaints, and corrective actions taken; and
- 5. A designated safety officer, employed by the Contractor, who monitors the construction site and is responsible for implementing the safety and health management program.

The Contractor and Surety shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the State of Alaska from all claims, causes of action and judgments arising from or relating to the Contractor's failure to comply with any applicable federal, state or local safety requirement, regulation or practice, whether or not listed above.

107-1.07 ARCHAEOLOGICAL OR HISTORICAL DISCOVERIES. If the Contractor's operation encounters prehistoric artifacts, burials, remains of dwelling sites, paleontological remains, shell heaps, land or sea mammal bones, tusks or other items potentially of historical significance, the Contractor shall:

- 1. Immediately cease operations at the site of the find;
- 2. Immediately notify the Engineer of the find; and
- 3. Not disturb or remove the finds or perform any further operations at the site until directed by the Engineer.

The Engineer will issue an appropriate Change Order if operations are to be suspended, or extra work is needed to protect the find.

107-1.09 CONSTRUCTION OVER OR ADJACENT TO WATERS. The Contractor shall fully comply with all laws, regulations and permits issued by agencies of the United States and the State of Alaska when working in, over or adjacent to wetlands, tidelands, anadromous fish streams, eagle nests, navigable waters, or coastal waters.

107-1.10 USE OF EXPLOSIVES. The Contractor shall obey all laws, regulations and permits applicable to using, handling, loading, transporting, or storing explosives. When using explosives, the Contractor shall take utmost care not to endanger life, property, new construction, or existing portions of the project and facilities that are to remain in place after the project is complete.

The Contractor shall provide notice to property owners, the traveling public, and utility companies in the vicinity before using explosives. The Contractor shall provide notice to the Federal Aviation Administration when required by law. The Contractor shall notify police and fire authorities in the vicinity before transporting or using explosives. The Contractor shall provide notice sufficiently in advance to enable all potentially affected parties to take whatever steps they may deem necessary to protect themselves and their property from injury or damage.

The Contractor is liable for all property damage, injury, or death resulting from the use of explosives on the project. The Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless, and defend the State of Alaska from all claims

related to the use of explosives on the project, including claims from government agencies alleging that explosives were handled, loaded, transported, used, or stored improperly.

107-1.12 FOREST PROTECTION. The Contractor shall:

- 1. Comply with all laws and regulations of the United States and the State of Alaska, local governments, or other authorities governing the protection of forests and the carrying out of work within forests;
- 2. Keep forest areas in an orderly condition;
- 3. Dispose of all refuse and obtain permits for the construction and maintenance of all construction camps, stores, warehouses, residences, latrines, cesspools, septic tanks, and other structures in accordance with the requirements of the supervising authorities;
- 4. Take all reasonable precautions to prevent and suppress forest fires;
- 5. Require workers and subcontractors, both independently and at the request of officials, to do all reasonably within their power to prevent and suppress and to assist in preventing and suppressing forest fires; and
- 6. Make every possible effort to notify the appropriate forestry agency at the earliest moment of the location and extent of any forest fire.

107-1.13 RESPONSIBILITY FOR DAMAGE CLAIMS. The Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless, and defend the State of Alaska and its agents and employees from any and all claims or actions for injuries or damages whatsoever sustained by any person or property that arise from or relate to, directly or indirectly, the Contractor's performance of the Contract; however, this provision has no effect if, but only if, the sole proximate cause of the injury or damage is the Department's negligence.

This Contract does not create a third party benefit to the public or any member of the public, nor does it authorize any person or entity not a party to this Contract to maintain a suit based on this Contract or any term or provision of the Contract, whether for personal injuries, property damage, or any other claim or cause of action.

107-1.15 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR WORK. The Contractor shall be responsible for implementing all preventative measures necessary to protect, prevent damage, and repair damage to the work from all causes at no additional cost to the Department. This duty continues from the date construction begins until the date specified in a letter of Substantial Completion or Partial Acceptance of a specific section of the project. Where there is a Partial Acceptance, the duty ends only as to the accepted portion of the work. This duty continues during periods of suspended work, except in specific sections the Department has agreed to maintain.

The Contractor shall rebuild, repair, restore, and make good all losses or damages to any portion of the work including that caused by vandalism, theft, accommodation of public traffic, and weather. The Department will only be responsible for loss or damage due to unforeseeable causes beyond the control of and without the Contractor's fault or negligence, such as Acts of God, the public enemy, and governmental authorities.

In case of suspension of work from any cause, the Contractor shall take such precautions as may be necessary to prevent damage to the work or facilities affected by the work. This will include providing for drainage and erecting any necessary temporary structures, signs, or other facilities and maintaining all living material such as plantings, seedings, and soddings.

107-1.11 PROTECTION AND RESTORATION OF PROPERTY AND LANDSCAPE.

- 1. <u>Restoring Areas.</u> Areas used by the Contractor, including haul routes, shall be restored to their original condition after the Contractor's operations are completed. The original condition of an area shall be determined as follows: Prior to commencement of operations, the Engineer and the Contractor shall inspect each area and haul route that will be used by the Contractor and take photographs to document their condition. After construction operations are completed, the condition of each area and haul route will be compared to the earlier photographs. Prior to demobilization the Contractor shall repair damages attributed to its operations. The Contractor agrees that all costs associated with repairs shall be subsidiary to other items of work and will not be paid for directly.
- 2. <u>Material Disposal Sites.</u> Offsite disposal areas may be at locations of the Contractor's choice, provided the Contractor obtains written permission from the land owner for such disposal and a waiver of all claims against the State for any damage to such land which may result therefrom, together with all permits required by law for such disposal. A copy of such permission, waiver of claims, and permits shall be filed with the Engineer before commencing work on private property. The Contractor's selected disposal sites shall also be inspected and approved by the Engineer prior to use of the sites.
- 3. <u>Property Marks.</u> The Contractor shall:
 - a. Be responsible for and protect from disturbance all land monuments and property marks until the Engineer has approved the witnessing or otherwise referenced their locations; and
 - b. Not move such monuments or marks without the Engineer's approval.
- 4. <u>Damage to property.</u> The Contractor shall:
 - a. Be responsible for all damage to public or private property resulting from any act, omission, neglect, or misconduct in the manner or method of executing the work;
 - b. Be responsible for all damage to public or private property resulting from defective work or materials at any time, before, during, or after project completion; and
 - c. Restore all such damaged property to a condition similar or equal to that existing before the damage occurred, at no additional cost to the Department.
- 5. <u>Protection of Natural Resources.</u> The Contractor shall:
 - a. Conduct work in a manner that minimizes disturbance to and protects natural resources in compliance with all federal, state, and local laws and regulations;
 - b. When working near designated wetlands, as defined by the Corps of Engineers, place no fill, nor operate equipment outside the permitted area;
 - c. When working in or near designated anadromous fish streams, as defined by AS 41.14.840 and AS 41.14.870, place no fill or dredge material, nor operate equipment, within or on the banks of the stream (including fording) except as permitted by a Alaska Department of Fish and Game Fish Habitat Permit issued for the project;
 - d. Upon completion, all disturbed slopes, cuts, and banked material shall be flattened to a slope no steeper than a 2:1 or as specified in the Material Sales Agreement governing use of the site. No vertical cuts or slopes shall remain;
 - e. Existing approaches to material sites and recreational trails shall not be disturbed or obstructed at any time.

- 6. <u>Hazardous materials.</u> Hazardous materials include but are not limited to petroleum products, oils, solvents, paints, lead based paints, asbestos, and chemicals that are toxic, corrosive, explosive, or flammable. Except as otherwise specified in this Contract, the Contractor shall:
 - c. Not excavate, nor use for fill, any material at any site suspected of or found to contain hazardous materials or petroleum fuels;
 - d. Not raze and remove, or dispose of structures that contain asbestos or lead-based paints;
 - e. Not stockpile, nor dispose of, any material at any site suspected of or found to contain hazardous materials or petroleum;
 - f. Report immediately to the Engineer any known or suspected hazardous material discovered, exposed, or released into the air, ground, or water during construction of the project;
 - g. Report any containment, cleanup, or restoration activities anticipated or performed as a result of such release or discovery;
- 7. <u>Protected areas.</u> The Contractor shall not use land from any park, recreation area, wildlife or waterfowl refuge, or any historical site located inside or outside of the project limits for excess fill disposal, staging activities, equipment or material storage, or for any other purposes unless permitted by the Contract or unless all permits and clearances necessary for such work have been obtained by the Contractor.
- 8. <u>Solid waste.</u> The Contractor shall remove all debris, trash, and other solid waste from the project site as soon as possible and in accordance with the Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation Solid Waste Program.

107-1.13 RESPONSIBILITY FOR DAMAGE CLAIMS. The Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless, and defend the State of Alaska and its agents and employees from any and all claims or actions for injuries or damages whatsoever sustained by any person or property that arise from or relate to, directly or indirectly, the Contractor's performance of the Contract; however, this provision has no effect if, but only if, the sole proximate cause of the injury or damage is the Department's negligence.

This Contract does not create a third party benefit to the public or any member of the public, nor does it authorize any person or entity not a party to this Contract to maintain a suit based on this Contract or any term or provision of the Contract, whether for personal injuries, property damage, or any other claim or cause of action.

107-1.15 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR WORK. The Contractor shall be responsible for implementing all preventative measures necessary to protect, prevent damage, and repair damage to the work from all causes at no additional cost to the Department. This duty continues from the date construction begins until the date specified in a letter of Substantial Completion or Partial Acceptance of a specific section of the project. Where there is a Partial Acceptance, the duty ends only as to the accepted portion of the work. This duty continues during periods of suspended work, except in specific sections the Department has agreed to maintain under Subsection 643-3.07. The Contractor shall rebuild, repair, restore, and make good all losses or damages to any portion of the work including that caused by vandalism, theft, accommodation of public traffic, and weather. The Department will only be responsible for loss or damage due to unforeseeable causes beyond the control of and without the Contractor's fault or negligence, such as Acts of God, the public enemy, and governmental authorities. In case of suspension of work from any cause, the Contractor shall take such precautions as may be necessary to prevent damage to the work or facilities affected by the work. This will include providing for drainage and erecting any necessary temporary structures, signs, or other facilities and maintaining all living material such as plantings, seedings, and soddings.

107-1.17 FURNISHING RIGHT-OF-WAY. The Department will secure all necessary right-of-way or property in advance of construction. Any exceptions will be indicated in the Contract.

107-1.18 PERSONAL LIABILITY OF PUBLIC OFFICIALS. There shall be no liability upon the Engineer and their authorized representatives, either personally or as officials of the state, in carrying out any of the provisions of this Contract, or in exercising any power or authority granted to them by or within the scope of the Contract, it being understood that in all such matters the Engineer and their authorized representatives act solely as agents and representatives of the State. The Contractor shall bring no suit related to or arising under this Contract naming as defendants any State officer, employee or representative in either their personal or official capacities, and shall include a prohibition to that effect in all subcontracts entered into for this Project.

107-1.19 NO WAIVER OF LEGAL RIGHTS. The Department shall not be precluded nor estopped by any measurement, estimate, or certificate made either before or after the completion and acceptance of the work and payment, from showing the true amount and character of the work performed and materials furnished by the Contractor, nor from showing that any measurement, estimate, or certificate is untrue or is incorrectly made, nor that the work or materials do not in fact conform to the Contract.

The Department shall not be precluded nor estopped, notwithstanding any measurement, estimate, or certificate and payment, from recovering from the Contractor or the Contractor's Sureties, or both, such damages as it may sustain by reason of the Contractor's failure to comply with the terms of the Contract.

Neither the acceptance by the Department, or by any representative of the Department, nor any payment for or acceptance of the whole or any part of the work, nor any extension of time, nor any possession taken by the Department, shall operate as a waiver by the Department of any portion of the Contract or of any right of the Department to damages. A waiver by the Department of any breach of the Contract shall not be held to be a waiver of any other subsequent breach.

107-1.20 GRATUITY AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST. The Contractor shall not extend any loan, gratuity, or gift of money of any form whatsoever to any employee of the Department, nor will the Contractor rent or purchase any equipment or materials from any employee of the Department or to the best of the Contractor's knowledge from any agent of any employee of the Department.

SECTION 108 PROSECUTION AND PROGRESS

108-1.03 PROSECUTION AND PROGRESS. The Contractor shall meet with the Engineer or his designee at either the district maintenance and operations station for which the Contract is for (see Subsection 101-1.03 Engineer) or schedule a teleconference with the Engineer 14 days before mobilization to the project site. The Contractor shall submit the following documents to the Engineer at least three working days before the referenced meeting:

 A progress schedule in a format acceptable to the Engineer, showing the order in which the Contractor proposes to carry out the work and the contemplated dates on which the Contractor and the subcontractor will start and finish each of the salient features of the work, including any scheduled periods of shutdown. The schedule shall indicate the anticipated hours of operation and any anticipated periods of multiple-shift work;

- 2. A letter designating the Contractor's Project Superintendent, defining that person's responsibility and authority, and providing a specimen signature;
- 3. A Mining and Reclamation Plan, as outlined in Subsection 106-1.02-5;
- 4. A SWPPP, if one is required by Subsection 641, and designated field representatives; and
- 5. A Process Control Plan, as outlined in Subsection 106-1.03-1.

The Contractor shall provide adequate materials, labor and equipment to ensure the completion of the project according to the Plans and Specifications. The work shall be performed as vigorously and as continuously as weather conditions or other interferences may permit. The Contractor shall take into consideration and make due allowances at the Contractor's expense for foreseeable delays and interruptions to the work such as unfavorable weather, frozen ground, equipment breakdowns, shipping delays, quantity overruns, utility work, permit restrictions, and other foreseeable delays and interruptions. The Contractor shall identify these allowances on the progress schedule.

The Contractor shall adjust forces, equipment and work schedules as necessary to ensure completion of the work within the Contract time, and shall notify the Engineer at least 24 hours before resuming suspended operations. Upon a substantial change to the work schedule or when directed by the Engineer, the Contractor shall submit a revised progress schedule in the form required, including a written explanation for each revision made in the schedule or methods of operation.

The Engineer's review or approval of the documents, plans, and schedules provided by the Contractor under this section shall not change the Contract requirements, release the Contractor of the responsibility for successful completion of the work or relieve the Contractor of the duty to comply with applicable laws. The Engineer's review or approval of schedules shall not indicate agreement with any assertions of delay or claims by the Contractor.

It is the Contractor's responsibility to prepare and submit documents that satisfy all applicable contract requirements. By reviewing and approving the Contractor's documents, the Department does not warrant that following the Contractor's documents will result in successful performance of the work. The Department's failure to discover defects in the Contractor's documents, the assumptions upon which they are based or conditions that prevent the Contractor from performing the work as indicated in the documents will not entitle the Contractor to additional compensation or time. If the Contractor becomes aware of any act or occurrence that may form the basis of a claim for additional compensation or an extension of time, it must specifically advise the Engineer of these conditions as soon as possible.

108-1.04 LIMITATION OF OPERATIONS. The Contractor shall not open up work to the detriment of work already started. The Contractor shall minimize interference with traffic within the project. The Contractor shall not stop or otherwise impede traffic outside the project limits without the Engineer's prior written permission. The Engineer may require the Contractor to finish a section of work in progress before starting additional sections if the Engineer determines it is necessary for the convenience of the public or the Department.

108-1.05 CHARACTER OF WORKERS, METHODS, AND EQUIPMENT. The Contractor shall employ sufficient labor and equipment to complete the work required under the Contract and to complete it on time. The Contractor shall ensure that all workers on the project have the skills and experience necessary to properly perform their assigned work. Workers engaged in special work or skilled work shall have sufficient experience in that work and in the operation of the equipment required to properly perform that work.

The Contractor shall comply with any written order by the Engineer to remove workers, who, in the opinion of the Engineer, perform the work in an unskilled manner, who are intemperate or disorderly, create risk of imminent harm for the traveling public, or who fail to perform the work in accordance with the Contract and any and all applicable federal, state, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances. The Contractor shall allow removed workers to return to the project only with the Engineer's written permission. The Engineer may suspend the work if the Contractor fails to furnish suitable and sufficient personnel necessary to perform the work, or fails to remove any worker at the Engineer's order.

The Contractor shall not use prisoner labor on the project.

The Contractor shall use equipment of the appropriate size and mechanical condition to produce the specified quality and quantity of work by the means specified in the Contract, if any, and shall ensure that the equipment does not damage roadways or property. The Contractor shall ensure all equipment, materials, and articles incorporated into the work are new and of the specified quality, unless the Contract specifically permits otherwise. The Contractor shall provide the Engineer with a list of all powered equipment that will be used on the project, showing the make, model, year, capacity, horsepower, and related information. The Contractor shall update this list when equipment is added or removed from the work site, but need not update more frequently than weekly.

When the methods and equipment to be used by the Contractor are not prescribed by the contract, the Contractor is free to use any method, means or equipment that is satisfactory to produce the specified work in conformity with the Contract, except as provided above. At the request of the Engineer, the Contractor shall demonstrate that the method, means and equipment chosen will produce the work specified in the Contract in the time allowed under the Contract. The Contractor shall bear all costs and impacts associated with any means, methods and equipment chosen by the Contractor. No suggestion, statement or observation from the Engineer or other Department representatives shall alter this responsibility.

If the Contract specifies a particular method, means or type of equipment for performance of the work, the Contractor must use that method, means or equipment unless the Contractor first requests, in writing, permission to alter the Contract requirement and receives prior written approval from the Engineer.

108-1.06 CONTRACT TIME, EXTENSION OF CONTRACT TIME AND SUSPENSION OF WORK. Contract time will be specified by completion date. All work at a specified location must be completed by the completion date.

108-1.07 FAILURE TO COMPLETE ON TIME. For each calendar day that the work is not substantially complete after the completion date has passed, the Engineer shall deduct the full daily charge corresponding to the original Contract amount shown in Table 108-1 from the remaining value of the Contract.

If no money is due the Contractor, the Department may recover these sums from the Contractor, the Surety or both. These are Liquidated Damages, and not penalties. These charges shall reimburse the Department for additional expenses incurred due to the Contractor's failure to complete the work within the time specified.

Original Contract Amount		Daily charge
From More Than:	Up to and Including:	Daily charge
\$0	\$100,000	\$300
\$100,000	\$500,000	\$550
\$500,000	\$1,000,000	\$750
\$1,000,000	\$2,000,000	\$1,000
\$2,000,000	\$5,000,000	\$1,500
\$5,000,000		\$2,500

TABLE 108-1: DAILY CHARGE FOR LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR EACH CALENDAR DAY OF DELAY

Permitting the Contractor to continue work after the completion date has passed does not waive the Department's right to collected Liquidated Damages under this section.

SECTION 201 CLEARING AND GRUBBING

201-1.01 DESCRIPTION. Clear, grub, remove, and dispose of all vegetation and debris within designated areas of the project, except such objects as are designated to remain or are to be removed under other sections of these Specifications. Preserve from injury or defacement all vegetation and objects designated to remain. Clearing and grubbing and all associated activities are subsidiary to aggregate production pay items and will not be separately measured for payment. Erosion must be kept to a minimum.

201-3.06 DISPOSAL. Dispose of all vegetation and debris removed by clearing or grubbing by incorporation into the vegetative buffer or other approved method. Saleable timber remains the property of the site landowner and may be sold only with written approval from the Engineer.

SECTION 305 STOCKPILED MATERIALS

305-1.01 DESCRIPTION. Produce and stockpile the specified material at the designated stockpile locations shown in Subsection 104-1.01.

305-2.01 MATERIALS. Meet the materials requirements of Section 611 and Section 703.

305-3.01 CONSTRUCTION REQUIREMENTS. Clear and grub the stockpile sites and dispose of all trees, stumps, brush and debris in accordance with the approved Mining and Reclamation Plan. Make the floor of each stockpile site flat and uniform in cross-section, compacted and well-drained. Construct the stockpiles to occupy the smallest feasible areas.

Avoid contamination and segregation of the various sizes of aggregate in each stockpile. Do not push up stockpiled material with a track-type dozer; only rubber-tired vehicles are allowed on the stockpile. Make the completed stockpiles neat and generally tent shaped in form with a single ridge. Stockpiles shall be relatively compact as the stockpile area allows, with side slopes between 1:1 and 2:1.

When using a radial stacker, material must be stockpiled in lifts not greater than 4 feet in thickness to minimize segregation. A static conveyor may not be used for stockpiling. The Engineer may require the Contractor to demonstrate that a finished stockpile is not segregated prior to final acceptance, at the Contractor's expense. If material has noticeably segregated, the Contractor is responsible for any and all corrective actions necessary for it to meet applicable specifications.

The Contractor, in the presence of the Engineer or designee, shall verify material site boundaries and work areas as demarcated on the approved mining and reclamation plan prior to commencement of work. All expenses required for above work to produce the materials specified in this Contract shall be subsidiary to other items of work.

305-4.01 METHOD OF MEASURMENT. Stockpiled quantities shall be measured at the direction of the Engineer, by one of the following methods:

- 1. Average End Area, by the Engineer;
- 2. Three-Dimensional, by the Engineer;
- 3. Weight, by the Contractor, with a complete series of scale tickets from a certified and calibrated scale, and using a weight-to-volume ratio approved by the Engineer;
- 4. The Engineer, at his sole discretion, may require the Contractor to conduct a final measurement under the supervision of a registered Professional Land Surveyor, at no additional cost to the Department. A stamped and signed volume report will be required, along with a description of the method used.

No allowance will be made for settlement, swell or shrinkage. If the Contractor chooses to demobilize off of the project site prior to final measurements being taken by the Department the Contractor is responsible for assuring that the quantity and quality of material produced meets those required by the Contract.

305-5.01 BASIS OF PAYMENT. All work involved in preparing the stockpile site is subsidiary.

<u>_</u>		Itom Description	Quantity
Pay	Location	Item Description	Quantity
Item			(CY)
1-1	Alaska Highway mile 1264	Crushed Aggregate, D-1, Modified	7,500
1-2	Alaska Highway mile 1309	Crushed Aggregate, E Chips	2,500
1-3	Delta Hanson Road	Crushed Aggregate, D-1, Modified	5,000
1-4	Delta Jack Warren Road	Crushed Aggregate, D-1, Modified	5,000
2-1	Taylor Highway mile 57	Crushed Aggregate, D-1, Modified	5,000
2-2	Taylor Highway mile 79	Screened Aggregate, 3" Minus	10,000
2-3	Taylor Highway mile 79	Crushed Aggregate, E-1	10,000
2-4	Tok Cutoff Highway mile 120.5	Crushed Aggregate, E-1	5,000

Payment will be made under:

SECTION 641

EROSION, SEDIMENT, AND POLLUTION CONTROL

No SWPPP, DOT material site

641-1.01 DESCRIPTION. This Project is not anticipated to require a SWPPP, as all work in the material site(s) should be planned so that no runoff may discharge to Waters of the U.S. Appropriate Best Management Practices (BMPs) should be employed to ensure that no discharge is possible. In the event that runoff discharges occur, the Contractor shall take immediate action to stop them, and shall notify

the Engineer. In the event that runoff cannot be prevented from leaving the site, the Engineer may require the Contractor to design and implement a SWPPP under the Alaska Construction General Permit. All work necessary in this section is subsidiary to the production of aggregate.

SECTION 703 AGGREGATES

703-2.03 AGGREGATE FOR BASE AND SURFACE COURSE. Crushed stone or crushed gravel, consisting of sound, tough, durable pebbles or rock fragments of uniform quality; free from clay balls, vegetable matter or other deleterious matters. Meet the following requirements:

	TABLE 703-1	
PROPERTY	THRESHOLD	TEST METHOD
L.A. Wear	45% max	AASHTO T96
Degradation Value	45 min	ATM 313
Fracture %	70% min	ATM 305
Liquid Limit	35 max	ATM 204
Plastic Index	10 max	ATM 205
Sodium Sulfate Loss	9 max (5 cycle)	AASHTO T104

Meet the following gradation(s), as determined by AASHTO T27/T11:

TABLE 703-2			
Pay Item	1-1, 1-3, 1-4	2-3, 2-4	
No.	2-1		
	Percent Passing by Weight	Percent Passing by Weight	
Sieve	D-1 Modified	E-1	
1.5 in.			
1 in.		100	
3/4 in.	100	70 – 100	
1/2 in.	63 – 89		
3/8 in.	54 – 76	50 – 85	
No. 4	36 – 56	35 – 65	
No. 8	18 - 38	20 – 50	
No. 16	12 – 30		
No. 50	4 - 18	15 – 30	
No. 200	3 - 8	8 – 15	

703-2.05 AGGREGATE FOR SURFACE TREATMENT. Crushed stone or crushed gravel, consisting of sound, tough, durable pebbles or rock fragments of uniform quality; free from clay balls, vegetable matter or other deleterious matters, and with no adherent films that could impede adherence of bituminous material. Wash the aggregate if necessary. Meet the following requirements:

PROPERTY THRESHOLD TEST M	ETHOD
L.A. Wear 45% max AASHT	ГО Т96

Degradation Value	50 min	ATM 313
Fracture %	90% min	ATM 305
Sodium Sulfate Loss	9 max (5 cycle)	AASHTO T104

Meet the following gradation(s), as determined by AASHTO T27/T11:
TABLE 703-4 Asphalt Surface Treatment Percent Passing by Weight

Pay Item	1-2
No.	
	Percent Passing by Weight
Sieve	E-Chips
1 in.	
3/4 in.	
1/2 in.	100
3/8 in.	90 - 100
No. 4	10 - 30
No. 8	0-8
No. 200	0-1

703-2.07 SELECTED MATERIAL (PIT RUN). Aggregate containing no muck, frozen material, roots, sod or other deleterious matter. Meet the following requirements: TARE 702 F

	TABLE 703-5)
PROPERTY	THRESHOLD	TEST METHOD
L.A. Wear	50% max	AASHTO T96
Degradation Value	40 min	ATM 313
Liquid Limit	55 max	AASHTO T89
Plastic Index	6 max	AASHTO T90

_ - - -

Meet the following gradations, as determined by AASHTO T27/T11: . _ _ _ _

TABLE 703-6			
Pay Item	2-2		
No.			
	Percent Passing by Weight		
Sieve	3" Minus		
6 in.			
3 in.	100		
2 in.			
No. 4			
No. 200	0 - 6		

Bid Schedule - ITB 2523N050

Crushed Aggregate, Multiple Types, Tok Area

<u>Pay</u> Item	<u>Quantity</u>	<u>Unit of</u> <u>Measure</u>	<u>Description</u>	<u>Required By</u> <u>Date</u>	<u>Unit Price</u>	<u>Extended</u> <u>Price</u>	Completion Date
			Lot 1				
1.1	7,500	CUYD	Crushed Aggregate, D-1, Modified, Stockpiled, MP 1264 Alaska Highway	6/30/2023	\$	\$	
1.2	2,500	CUYD	Crushed Aggregate, E-Chips, Stocpiled, MP 1309 Alaska Highway	7/10/2023	\$	\$	
1.3	5,000	CUYD	Crushed Aggregate, D-1, Modified, Stockpiled, Delta, Hanson Road	7/31/2023	\$	\$	
1.4	5,000	CUYD	Crushed Aggregate, D-1, Modified, Stockpiled, Delta, Jack Warren Road	8/15/2023	\$	\$	
					Total Lot 1	\$	

Company Name	
Company Address	
Contact Person	
Email	
Phone Number	

Bid Schedule - ITB 2523N050 Crushed Aggregate, Multiple Types, Tok Area

<u>Pay</u> Item	<u>Quantity</u>	<u>Unit of</u> <u>Measure</u>	Description	<u>Required By</u> <u>Date</u>	<u>Unit Price</u>	Extended Price	Completion Date
			Lot 2				
2.1	5,000	CUYD	Crushed Aggregate, D-1, Modified, Stockpiled, MP 57 Taylor Highway	7/31/20023	\$	\$	
2.2	10,000	CUYD	Screened Aggregate, 3" Minus, Stockpiled, MP 79 Taylor Highway	7/10/2023	\$	\$	
2.3	10,000	CUYD	Crushed Aggregate, E-1, Stockpiled, MP 79 Taylor Highway	7/31/2023	\$	\$	
2.4	5,000	CUYD	Crushed Aggregate, E-1, Stockpiled, MP 120.5 Taylor Highway	8/15/2023	\$	\$	
					Total Lot 2	\$	

Company Name:	
Company Address	
Contact Person:	
Email:	
Phone Number	